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Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council  held in the FEOFEES TOWN HALL BOARDROOM at 7.00 pm on Monday 12th December 2011.

Present: Cllrs C Collier, B Collier, S Real, K Clifford, S Smith, C Pady, H West, A Davis, M Mann, J Hay, R Turner, Dist Cllr H Parr, Mr V Lake (Hastoe Housing), L Berry (clerk) and 3 members of the public.

11/12/140 Approval of apologies for absence – P. Arnott (hospitalised).  PC Speariett (day off) & Sara Randall Johnson.

11/12/141 Police Report e-mailed in

       November: 

Colyton - 3 Crimes
This compares to 8 crimes last month and 4 crimes in November 2010 

 ·         7th – 8th Burglary Other: A barn was broken into and 3 bags of chicken feed stolen. (KN/11/437)

·         10th Burglary Other: An attempt was made to break into a property at Colyton business park. (KN/11/441)
 21st – 22nd Burglary Other: A quad bike and chainsaw were stolen from an outbuilding to the North of Colyton. (KN/11/460)
 December

 ·11th – 12th Burglary: A residential property was broken into overnight at Govers Meadow by forcing a rear ground floor bedroom window. At this time it appears nothing was stolen. (KN/11/495)
  11th Assault: A male was assaulted in Courtenay Drive by two persons known to him following an argument. (KN/11/496)

11/12/142      Public Question time (maximum 15 minutes)

Due to a breakdown in communication Mr Lake had turned up to do a short presentation, which had not been placed on the agenda. The Chair & council agreed he could use some of the PQT. Mr Lake took the councillors through the history of the Seaway Head development stating it had been hugely oversubscribed with over 115 people looking for affordable housing. There is still a proven need for more affordable housing and Hastoe is looking again for other opportunities and a pipeline of schemes over the next few years. A new Housing needs survey would have to be done as many of those on the current list will have found housing. Hastoe would be happy to carry that out in conjunction with East Devon if the parish Council supported the idea. 

There was some discussion over the time frame of such development, which by the nature of the project and the consultation required is a slow process, but nevertheless a very successful one as Seaway Head shows. Cllr Hay felt that not every landowner willing to commit land to the project had been contacted. 

Mr Lake reiterated that for any new project to start they need the Parish Council support.

Cllr Parr asked the clerk to put it on the agenda for Januarys meeting.

Anne Morgan stated she was very pleased that Rodney Parsons had taken on the upkeep of Govers Meadow Gardens; there had already been a marked improvement.

11/12/143 Approval of the minutes of Parish Council Meeting held on 14th November  2011

Slight amendment - Page 59 11/11/135 added and councillor Collier. With this added the minutes were approved and signed.

11/12/144     Matters arising from the Minutes  which are not otherwise on the agenda

a)Receipt of the Draft Consultation Plan for EDDC New East Devon Local Plan 2006  - 2026 - comments by 31st January. Cllr Turner encouraged everyone to look at he Seaton proposal as well as Colyton/Colyford. Cllr Parr encouraged all councillors to look at the plan over the next few weeks and prepare comments to go back to East Devon.

11/12/145     Report from County Councillor - NTR

11/12/146      Report from District Councillors


Cllr Helen Parr quickly explained the draft plan and the three sections. 

Section 1 contains the overall picture including housing numbers..

Section 2 contains the policies, several of them new. She encouraged councillors to focus on the relevant rural and village policies.

The third section deals with Neighbourhood Plans and unless a parish wants more development than has been proposed there will be no need for a Neighbourhood plan to be done.

She confirmed the need for a new affordable housing survey as funding for any such project is dependant on the survey showing a need in the community for such projects.

Cllr Davis commented on a presentation he had attended at St Clair’s in Seaton with other councillors. It was presented by Seaton Parks Devon Ltd, a development company that appears to have the EDDC backing to extend outside the LSE2 boundary area and into the green wedge between Seaton & Colyford.

Cllr R Collier felt that it was dangerous that so much is going on between developers and East Devon District Council officers with other interested parties not involved at these meeting. Seaton has very little land they can build on without going outside the agreed boundaries and consultation with others is vital.

Dist Cllr Parr stated that the Seaton Town council would be aware of the plans. Cllr West asked why Colyton Parish Council had not been approached? From the plans that were displayed it appears that there are plans for two football pitches to be built over the parish boundary into Colyford.

Cllr Hay commented that whilst all this housing is good what about the jobs to go with it. Dist Cllr Parr encouraged him to look at the draft plan, in it is a commitment that for every house built there will be a job, but to achieve this it is up to each parish to identify ‘employment’ land. The policy is that for every 10 or more houses built there is a requirement for 2 units for employment use.

Cllr A Parr reiterated the need to read the draft plan very carefully before making a considered response.

Cllr Hay asked if there was any news on the recycling of cardboard waste and plastic. Other District councils appear to be running very successful schemes but not East Devon.

Dist Cllr Parr said that there had been a trial of cardboard and plastic waste collection in Beer. The results are being analysed. However until there was funding for such schemes they would not be rolled out. If it could be afforded it would be done but that was not possible at the moment.

11/12/147   Report on Reece Strawbridge Centre


Cllr M Mann reported that the Centre was attracting lots of bookings and being very well used by the existing groups. There had been a donation of £200 made by Tudor Press, which would be used to buy more equipment. There had been several teenage parties held at the site and Cllr Mann had attended all of them and felt they had been well organised and he had received no complaints. Cllr R Turner disagreed. People had approached him and expressed their concern that it was being used for parties, a use they hadn’t foreseen when the Centre was initially discussed. Cllr Mann answered a query about a drinks license, the property does not have a license but at a private party if guests want to bring alcohol that is acceptable. Cllr West stated that Colyford Memorial Hall had to ban the hiring of the hall for teenage parties, as it was causing too many problems with gatecrashers.

Cllr Turner said that several neighbours would have objected to the initial planning consent if they knew parties would have been taking place. He had advised those people who had complained to him to speak to Cllr Mann or other Trustees. Cllr Smith confirmed that they were unaware of any complaint, they had received no negative feedback but if there was a problem they will deal with it. Cllr Mann reiterated that he attends all parties and locks up afterward. A fee is levied for clearing up the site afterwards and the centre is not promoted as a party venue.

Cllr Hay asked if the Reece Strawbridge Trust had posted any accounts and had the Parish Council had sight of them as the landlord? Cllr Smith confirmed that the accounts are freely available on the Charities Commission website and were there for any one to see. There had been some technical difficulties in getting the accounts to the Commission but they were now there.

Cllr Davis asked if any progress had been made with the safety barriers. The clerk confirmed that she had not been told whether the grant from the County Cllrs Localism fund had been approved, she would have asked that question of the County Cllr this evening had she been in attendance but will not follow it up with another e-mail. Cllr Mann said that in the meantime he had acquired more security barriers to fence off the slope right to each end.

11/12/148  Highway Matters 

a)  HGV’s in Colyton. Copy of Highways preferred routing never received from S.R.J

b) Update on Snow Wardens route with newly acquired Fuji grit spreader. Cllr Collier confirmed that this had arrived. Along with Cllrs Clifford and Hay he had attended a Snow Warden training session.

An order had been placed for 5 tons of salt in dumpy bags that would be stored at the Rosemary Lane store on pallets once John had taken down a shed, freeing up the room. Initially it would be covered with a tarpaulin but in time a shelter would be constructed for it. 

The primary salting route was discussed along with the proposed routes for the Fuji gritter. It is obvious that it will not be able to get to every location in the parish, some will miss out but the intention is that wherever possible everyone will have a gritted/salted route to exit their property. Cllr Collier welcomed the volunteers who may be called upon to bag up grit/salt to place in other strategic areas should the weather turn bad. Seaton had not joined the Snow Warden scheme.

c) Discuss locations of 5 new grit bins

Councillors were asked to check on some of the locations of the current bins and whether an additional bin at that location is really necessary, and report back at the planning meeting next week where the decision will be made so Highways can locate them and fill them before any bad weather.

Councillors were asked to report any potholes to the clerk.

Cllr Turner said that there had been some concern expressed about the long term parking of several vehicles, including a large horse transporter and transit van, at the end of Dolphin St approaching Umborne Bridge. A local resident had approached the clerk and had been given the police 101 number to report it to.

Cllr Mann also expressed concern about the parking of vehicles on the Sidmouth Rd down from the cemetery. Vehicles are parked on both sides considerably narrowing the road on a route that is the preferred one for HGV’s into the town. The clerk was asked to check with the police on both these issues.

11/12/149
Stop Line Way


Dist Cllr G Godbeer is hoping to meet with Cllr Sara Randal Johnson.

11/12/150  Reports from meetings attended: 

Cllr B Collier had attended a Devon County meeting where the snow warden scheme was the main discussion item.

Cllr Mann had attended two library meetings. The refit is still on for the end of January and it is hoped that with the installation of a self-service machine the library hours can be maintained with the help of a considerable number of volunteers.

Cllr Real & Mann had attended the Memorial Social Club AGM meeting. The club finances had gone from a healthy £3500 to an overdraft of £500. The brewery had presented them with a bill for several weeks supplies, which had depleted the finances. The club has taken immediate steps to improve things and to cut immediate costs. The jukebox had been removed, the fruit machine had been exchanged for one with a smaller jackpot prize and the committee were looking at an application to discharge some of their VAT commitment. They had also overpaid on their direct debit to EDF and were waiting for a refund and are now paying the brewery on a weekly basis. It is hope that the Christmas & New Year festivities will top up the account but like every pub in the town they are struggling.

11/12/151
Correspondence
a)  Invitation to Axe Estuary Wetland Field Studies Base on Friday 16th December at 0930 for mince pies, coffee and a tour of the new facilities.

b) E-mail from Jill Whellar EDDC Environmental Health Officer. Proposed changes to EDDC Dog Control Order - proposal to ban dogs from Colyton Playing Fields Children's Play area to bring it in line with all children's area's throughout the district.

The Clerk was asked to check if this applied to the whole site and to Road Green play area as well. 

c) Letters of thanks from: Axe Valley & West Dorset Ring & Ride service, Diocese of Exeter - Colyton Benefice re painting of the church railing and Margaret Platts – on table.

d) Invitation to East Devon District Council Design Review Panel  - 26th January 2012

e) Email from Jamie Buckley offering to host a workshop event in late January/February for those wanting to know more about Neighborhood Plans.

f) E-mail from Jamie Buckley re Shaping our future. Online consultation  - do we want to do individual responses or a joint one from the Council? The Clerk will ensure this has been sent to all councillors for their consideration.

g) Snippets/Intouch/RSN weekly digest and The Knowledge e-mailed to councillors and printed as necessary for circulation and information.

11/12/152
Finance

Minutes of meeting held on Monday 28th November  (Appendix M) to be noted Accounts to be approved for payment

	Cheque No
	Payee
	
	
	VAT
	Total

	2918
	Colyford Memorial Hall
	3rd Donation
	
	
	£3000

	2919
	Bradfords
	Wood Preserver
	19.20
	3.84
	23.04

	2920
	Viking
	Paper & toners
	61.17
	12.23
	73.40

	DD
	Talk Talk
	Broadband
	12.34
	3.08
	15.42

	2921
	Veolia
	Container rental & exchange
	86.98
	17.40
	104.38

	2922
	PGD Services
	Gardener
	
	
	80.00


Cllr West thanked the Parish Council for their support of the Colyford Memorial Hall. 

a) Request for a donation to the Sustainable Communities Act so that it can be implemented - noted

b) Clerk request Christmas leave from Friday December 23rd to January 3rd (4 days annual leave) will return to work on Wednesday 4th January and have Friday 6th as a day off.

Maintenance man requests leave from December 20th – Dec 30th – return to work on 3rd January. Cllr Pady will speak to Nick Weldon about covering the emptying of the bins whilst John is away.

c) Acceptance of Draft Budget for 2012/13 & Parish Precept 2012/13

E-mail from Cara Stobart re Council Tax veto – Localism Act 2011. Press release issued indicating local authorities should have no more than a 3.5% increase.

Cllr west proposed that we accept the draft budget and increase in the Parish Precept, this was seconded by Cllr Smith. There were no amendments and the proposal was unanimously accepted.

d) Replacement of mowers for maintenance man – 

e) Quote from Axminster Garden Machinery. Two mowers identified as being suitable, one is a AS commercial machine at a discounted price of £1734.5 plus VAT and the other a heavy domestic machine at £709.17 plus VAT

     * Ex demo AS model offered for £1740 (includes VAT & six month       warranty).


ii) Quote from MNR Mowers, Honiton who supply East Devon. They recommend a Rover Mower complete with mulching kit £899.00 inc VAT (£749.17 plus VAT).


iii) Online quote from Just Lawnmowers in Norfolk. Rover 880M115 special offer £699 including VAT & delivery.


There was some discussion over the suitability of the various machines and the state of the current mowers, which was third hand, very well used and is being nursed along by John. Although the council would like to shop locally the business could not compete with the £200 savings offered for the same machine by Just Lawnmowers.


 Cllr Mann proposed we accept the quote from Just Lawnmowers, this was seconded by Cllr B Collier, there were no amendments and the proposal was unanimously accepted.

NB Mr Moule (MNR Mowers) having received a new price list could match the JustLawnmowers  price of £699  – taken to the Finance committee.

11/12/153
Planning

Minutes of meeting held on Monday 28th November 2011 (Appendix N ) to be noted

a  Planning Applications

*11/2710/FUL Plot 4, Old Manor Gardens, Colyford for Mr Chapman.

Construction of ground floor rear extension – no plans received yet.

b Planning Decisions

c  Correspondence

i) Email received from Stuart Redding (County Development Manager) to inform us that as from 1st April all planning applications will be notified by e-mail with a link to the application details & documents for the Clerk to print & present.

This was felt to be unacceptable and the thin edge of the wedge, as Cllr Parr suggested that EDDC were thinking of going down this route. The clerk will bring this to the attention of Sara Randall Johnson.

ii) Emails from John McLellan, Boo Bradley and Simon Burett objecting to the 4 Old Manor Gardens application

There followed some discussion over the continued occupation of the mobile home at Pear Tree Corner and the apparent lack of action after the Enforcement Notice. Dist Cllr Parr explained the system and that it could take a fair while whilst appeals were made and heard.

11/12/154
Amenities

f) Request from Mr M Soanes for an additional inscription on Soanes plot 726.- APPROVED

g) Request from Mr Bastable for a headstone for Hazel Mary Bastable. - APPROVED

h) Possible bench for Mrs MacLean – prices sourced for 100% recycled products ranging from £284 - £850 ex vat. 

      Recycled Composite Lumber also available – minimum order £300.

Cllr Hay reported that the landowner at Freakhayne, Mr M Berry had not objections to a bench being sited on his land subject to consultation as to the actual placement of it.

A question was asked about how this was to be funded? Cllr Hay felt that due to Mrs MacLean’s prominence in various town activities local organisations could be asked to contribute. Cllr Hay will approach her son, Alan and discuss the idea with him.

d) Cllr Clifford asked if letters of thanks could be sent to Rodney Parsons for his work on the Govers Meadow Gardens, Mr & Mrs Selley for supplying the manure and Lee Clifford for delivering it.

e) Cllr Turner confirmed that the distressed Beech tree at Colyvale had been felled and was in the process of being removed. An oak has been replanted in its place.

f) Cllr Bob Collier asked if the clerk could send a letter of congratulations to Matilda Board for achieving a gold medal in a recent choral competition.

g) Cllr Real asked if congratulations could be passed onto the Colyton Caterpillars who had organised the recent very successful Colyton Christmas Fayre at the switching on of the lights.

Cllr Pady reminded everyone of the Amenities meeting on the 16th January at 7pm where the AONB recent presentation will be on the agenda for discussion.

11/12/155  Peace Memorial Playing Field
The Draft of letter to go out to all residents, the Payhembury model, was discussed. It was agreed that an additional sentence explaining that feedback is necessary to ensure the funding is released would be added to the letter. 200 copies will be produced on the Carnival Committee photocopier and these will be distributed throughout the parish at various locations within it, the Library, Colyford Post Office, Wilkes, Spar, Little Shop and the Parish magazine if we haven’t missed the deadline.

Cllr Davis felt this should be discussed under Finance on the agenda, Cllr Parr pointed out that it had previously been discussed under PMPF. 

Cllr Davis asked if he had missed the AGM of the playing fields committee. Cllr Turner explained that because of a family illness in America the Secretary & Treasure had been unavailable for a period of several weeks but it is hoped that a meeting would be held early in the New Year.

11/12/156  Procedure for nominations & appointments.

Letter from A Davies & e-mails from P Arnott and C. Stone concerning 

council procedure for nominations & appointments. A suggestion for 
discussion is: 


Two months before the date the appointment expires, to have an agenda item 
to DISCUSS the appointment and initial list of candidates for nomination and 
to call for further nominations if applicable. 


One month prior to the date the appointment expires, an agenda item which 
then results in the names to go forward, thus giving councillors the 
opportunity to make any enquiries they may wish especially if they are new 
councillors which is particularly important every four years.
There was discussion over the necessity of this; Cllr Parr said that having such a policy would still cause problems in an election year, as there would always be new councillors who may be unaware of the various candidates for the position. 

The clerk pointed out that an agreed policy would make things easier for all and clarify the procedure.

Cllr Mann proposed the above procedure be adopted; Cllr West seconded this. There was no amendment and the proposal went to the vote and was carried by 11 votes.

11/12/157  Registration of Council Owned Land

a) Ross Wilmington of Symonds & Sampson approached to carry out valuations. He has taken the necessary deed with him & feels that the maps will not be acceptable to the Land Registry. Clerk to check.

b) Updated report from Cllr H West. The clerk and Cllr West are spending some time going through the deeds and trying to clarify the position of the Council.

Cllr West had recommended that the clerk be given the authority to spend £8 to obtain information held by the Land Registry on the Playing Field Pavilion and the Reece Strawbridge Centre.

It was felt that Mark Carlisle of Beavis & Beckinsale would have the information on the RSC and the clerk would approach him first.

11/12/158 Future training requirements
Email received from Denise Lyons asking the council to identify future training requirements.

 H. West suggest: 


1)   The actions of the Councillor when dealing with the press and other Council Authorities, on a particular local problem.  e.g. Stop Line Way and Tesco construction traffic, you can't keep going through the Parish Clerk for everything. 
2)   Declaration of Interests. (Personal and Prejudicial) 
3)   The role of the Chairman, Vice Chairman, and Parish Clerk in running the meetings, including Sub Committees. 
4)   Appointments to other local organisations.

A Davis suggest:

1. Contact by councillors with 3rd parties.

2. Contact by councillors with the Press/Media.

3. Responses to EDDC/DCC/Media on a personal basis which may not accord with the PC.

4. Relationships within other organisations and declaration of personal/prejudicial interests.

5. Council nomination procedures and declaration of interests.

6. General conduct of meetings.
Cllrs Mann, Real and Davis who had all missed the Axminster session all felt that they would benefit from introductory/refresher training providing it could be arranged at a time that would fit in with their work commitments (Cllr Mann & Real).

11/12/159   Dates of future meetings
(Request from Colyford Hall booking secretary - which 2012 meetings to be held in Colyford Memorial Hall – March & October (now booked))

        Finance & Planning Committee Meetings Monday 19th December 
Next Parish Council Meeting Monday January 9th 2012

11/12/160
Matters to be taken into Committee


Rent for Land at Stafford Common

Cllr M Mann proposed that these matters be dealt with In Committee under the provisions of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as amended by the Local Government Act 1972), the public, including the press be excluded from the meeting as publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, i.e. financially sensitive matters. 

This was seconded by Cllr Collier and agreed by all.

The meeting closed at 2100
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